Charter Academy of the Redwoods 
Minutes of the Special Meeting of Thursday, June 14, 2018
1059 N. State Street, Ukiah   

I.  Welcome and Opening

The meeting was called to order at 6:04 p.m. by Chairperson Livingston. Board members in attendance:




Ilona DelSecco
Yes

Jay Joseph

No
Sarah Livingston
Yes 

Leticia Trejo 

Yes 

Roxanna Usher
Resigned

Elna Gordon, Selah Sawyer, and Jim Switzer were present.  

On a first by I. DelSecco and a second by L. Trejo, the Board voted (3-0) to adopt the agenda. 

President’s Report~ The school year ended with two successful promotion and graduation ceremonies.  Teaching staff for both schools wrapped everything up and departed for summer or until summer school.   Most administrative staff will continue working through this week and next, and summer school will begin in a week, on June 18th and end on July 6th. RA is hiring one English teacher for next year over the summer, and currently, the only candidate is a former Redwood graduate, Cody Phillips.    He has a degree from UC Irvine and provided he completes the necessary requirements and qualifies for a teaching permit,  it is expected he will take the job.   Teri Smith has retired and the current ELA teacher, Carrie McClure will be taking that position. The schools will be hiring a campus aide.  Both schools are still in the enrollment process for next year with another orientation coming up on June 19th. RA enrollment for next year is currently 146.  Redwood is fairly full in most grades except for 7th and 8th where it has room for about 5 to 6 more students in each grade.  Finally, RA has just received all of the Smarter Balanced test scores where RA had 78% of students proficient or higher in math and 89% proficient or higher in English—so it will again be a big trip to Six Flags in August.  This is as good as the previous year (and slightly better in math), but it is anticipated that the Dashboard will reflect a drop in RA levels because while proficiency rates are as good, the average scores when looking class to class dropped.  However, the scores did grow when looking at student to student, but that is not reflect on the Dashboard.   Regardless, Redwood Academy should have no problem meeting the current state requirements for charter renewal because those requirements are almost solely based on academic achievement as measured by testing in comparison to the rest of the district, and Redwood remains the highest scoring school around.  RA’s petition for renewal will likely be brought to the board in September.

Secretary’s Report ~ AAA enrollment for next year is currently 124—quite a bit lower than this time last year due in large part to a high number of transfers to RA.  All grades have openings.  AAA received its Smarter Balanced scores.  The preliminary numbers show an increase in ELA and math proficiency rates—47% of students scored a 3 or 4 in ELA up from 39% last year and 23% scored a 3 or 4 in math up from 15%. The 7th graders had an impressive showing with the highest ELA proficiency rates in the school’s history with 84% proficient. In addition, if the calculations are correct, the overall average in both ELA and math appear to have increased by 20 points and 13 point respectively.  When looking at individual student growth from last year to this year, students grew on average 58 points in ELA and 36 points in math over last year’s scores. Next year the school will continue its math and reading tutoring programs.  AAA will also continue its dual enrollment, college program, and CTE pathway.  These initiatives will improve the college and career indicator on the dashboard also this year. 
Treasurer’s Report ~ Current Budget Report and Cash in the County Treasury Report of 6/18/18 shows current cash of $2,293,175 compared to last year at $2,092,888. At the end of May, the cash was at $2,33,193.  The cashflow is higher than projected in the Second Interim Report.  According to the budget report, the expenses are at appropriate levels for this time of year.  The revised budgets reflect the expenses and revenue for the year as well as projected spending based on historical trends for the remainder of the year. Next year’s budget is based on on next year’s proposed teaching schedules and expences, and the state’s May budget proposal. However, the budget does not reflect proposed onetime per ADA increase to $350, but rather the original $295 level. Since this was submitted to the board, the state has actually proposed a lower number of $265.  This year’s special education encroachment is also still an estimate as the schools will not receive a final cost from the district until July or August.  
Safety and Facilities Report ~The Home Arts, Flower Building and the Junior Building on the fairgrounds will be emptied on Wednesday and repainting will begin

This summer several maintenance items will be addressed—Harvard will be recarpeted, the floor in the RA bathrooms will be replaced, a wall will be built at A+ main to create an office for the Technology Coordinator, and the doors at all locations except Home Arts and Junior Building will be replaced to improve safety against an intruder.
II. Consent Items

a.
On a motion by L. Trejo and a second by R. Usher,  the board voted (3-0) to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of May 1, 2018.

b.
On a motion by L. Trejo and a second by R. Usher,  the board voted (3-0) to approve the Consolidated Applications for 2018-2019.

c. 
On a motion by L. Trejo and a second by R. Usher,  the board voted (3-0) to approve the 2018-2019 salary schedule. 

III.       Regular Meeting
a. Approval of the Revised 2017-2018 Budgets On a first by I. DelSecco and a second by L. Trejo, the board voted (3-0) to approve the revised 2015-2016 budget for Accelerated Achievement Academy and Redwood Academy. 

b. Approval of the Report of the 2017-2018 Estimated Actuals and 2018-2019 Budgets On a first by L. Trejo and a second by I. DelSecco,  the board voted (3-0) to approve the report of the 2017-2018 estimated actuals and 2018-2019 budgets.
c. Approval of Education Protection Account Expenditures 2017-18 and 2018-19 On a first by L. Trejo and a second by I. DelSecco,  the board voted (3-0) to approve the EPA expenditures for Accelerated Achievement Academy and Redwood Academy of Ukiah
d. Approval of the Local Control Accountability Plans On a first by I. DelSecco and a second by L. Trejo,  the board voted (3-0) to approve Board the Local Control and Accountability Plans for Accelerated Achievement Academy and Redwood Academy of Ukiah.
e. Approval of Board Resolution No. 07-17/18 On a first by L. Trejo and a second by I. DelSecco,  the board voted (3-0) to approve the terms of the resolution rescinding our former resolution no. 03-17/18 to withdraw from our Schools Excess Liability Fund JPA as requested by our liability insurance group  Northern California Schools Insurance Group.
f. Election of Director for the remainder of 2018 On a first by I. DelSecco and a second by L. Trejo,  the Board voted (3-0) for Kip Webb to fill a term that begins effective the election date and ends on December 31, 2018
IV.
Public Comment For Items Not on the Agenda~ No member of the public requested to speak.
V.
Next Meeting— The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for Tuesday, September 11, 2018 at 6:00 p.m. on the campus of Redwood Academy of Ukiah.   

VI.
Adjournment 
As acclaimed by the chair, the meeting was adjourned at 6:33 p.m.  

Respectfully submitted,

Selah Sawyer
Secretary

For the Record:

Before 10:00 a.m. on Wednesday, June 6, 2018, this meeting agenda was: 



Hand-delivered with back-up to all five board members and both corporate officers and management staff;

Posted in the offices of Redwood Academy and Accelerated Achievement Academy 

Posted on the www.caredwoods.org governance channel; and 

Preparing students for a successful future in safe, challenging, well-managed charter schools


